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Wallacia Memorial Park DA17/1092

F We ask that Council note our strong objection to the Application and our request
at the proposal be refused/ not approved. We provide comment below to demonstrate how the

proposal will negatively impact us and many others. We ask that our submission be considered
by Council and then forwarded to the Sydney Western City Planning Panel (Panel) for
consideration in their determination.

Point 1. Wallacia Golf Club has a long (some 86 years now), rich and proud history and not just
within the Nepean/ Penrith Region. This small, some may say backwater Club has valuably
assisted the growth and development of this lifetime sport across Metropolitan Sydney and even
NSW. People know Wallacia Golf Club !

Wallacia is a small community based rural village. The Golf Course and Club is very much a de-
facto Community Centre and builder of Social Capital and has been for those mentioned 86
years. It is a nerve centre and important hub of this special community. To have all that richness
evaporate, which will clearly happen if this proposal is approved will be an immensely
retrograde and irreplaceable step. That can be avoided by the Panel refusing this application.

Wallacia Golf Club is a large sporting facility that provides a low cost opportunity for present
and future generations to enjoy. Such Clubs are becoming expensive and out of reach for “the
common person”. That is why this land was gifted to the people of Wallacia to develop, promote
and instill a love of Golf. The Panel can support the younger generation by insisting it’s gifted
purpose is maintained. Reverse the land use back to it’s prior status — Recreational.

Point 2. We have genuine concerns about potential negative impacts (short and long term) from
emissions following the operation of the proposed 2 Cremators, each with a stack height of 8
meters (Northstar Air Quality Report 6/11/2017 p39. If there was a malfunction with the
Cremators, Mercury levels in the air would increase. These facilities would be adjacent to
residences on Park Rd, Wallacia. They would also be in very close proximity to residences along
Mulgoa Rd, Wallacia, students at Wallacia Primary School on Mulgoa Rd, patrons of Wallacia
Hotel on Mulgoa Rd, the many residents of Regal Oaks Retirement Village on Park Rd and the
wider Village of Wallacia. Not to mention those many Golfers who would be playing on the
proposed 9 hole Golf Course.

The recent Fernhill Proposal (Mulgoa Rd, Mulgoa) by Rookwood General Cemeteries Reserve
Trust that did not proceed did not plan to build Cremators. This aspect should not be considered
further for Wallacia Memorial Park, the air quality at Wallacia is no less as important as
anywhere else.

It is understood there are adequate numbers of providers that meet current demand for cremation



services. As (if) demand for these services increased, presumably the market would respond
appropriately.

We do not accept the need for a Cremator(s) on the site and are strongly opposed to such a
facility being approved.

Point 3. We refer to the Western Sydney Cemetery Demand Assessment prepared for CMCT by
URBIS (October 2015). This Study states “Based on available information of proposed
cemeteries, it is estimated that there is approximately 306,000 future burial spaces within the five
proposed cemeteries in the Western Sydney Catchment.” (p.13). This figure does not include the
proposed Wallacia Memorial Park.

One of the mentioned five proposed cemeteries is located on Elizabeth Drive, Luddenham in
close proximity to the proposed Wallacia Memorial Park and is approved for 65,025 Burial Plots
(near to % the size of the proposed Wallacia Memorial Park).

We feel, given the above figures of 306,000 future Burial Plots within the Western Sydney
Catchment, that Western Sydney’s future needs for such spaces are adequately catered for and
that the proposed 88,000 Burial Plots suggested for Wallacia Memorial Park appear to be
superfluous to need.

We do not support the establishment of Wallacia Memorial Park as proposed.

Point 4. The Wallacia Golf Course and Memorial Park Masterplan with 9 Hole Golf Course —
2013 to 2095.

This Plan shows an indicative layout for a 9 hole golf course. This indicative layout would
require a medium/major program of earthworks to achieve the proposed outcome, The amended
DA appears to be deficient in that there is no accompanying detail (unless we have overlooked
that).

Further, there is no comment in either of the DA’s as to the ongoing operation of the Golf Club.
We are not clear as to whether this important matter forms part of the DA or not.

Point 5. Member for Mulgoa, Tanya Davies MP together with the Member for Penrith, Stuart
Ayres MP issued the following joint statement (September 11, 2017):

“We wish to make clear our opposition to both the Fernhill Estate and the Wallacia Golf Club
being used as future sites for cemetery developments.

It is important that the amenity of Wallacia and the Mulgoa Valley be maintained. It was never
envisioned by the local community that large scale cemeteries would be developed on either of
these sites.

Whilst we recognise the need for future work in relation to identifying appropriate cemetery sites
under the planning framework, developments such as these do not meet community expectations.




We will continue to advocate within the New South Wales Government for no cemetery
developments to take place within the Wallacia and Mulgoa Valley communities.

Further, The Australian Newspaper (September 1 2017) reported that Penrith City Council
unanimously opposed the plan to turn Panthers Wallacia into a cemetery, saying it would
“irreparably damage the unique landscape and heritage qualities and values of Wallacia”.

These 3 statements clearly demonstrate strong State and Local Government opposition to the
proposed Wallacia Memorial Park and as such merit particular notation by the Panel.

Point 6. CMCT have owned the property for a period of not less than 173 days prior to holding
the first Wallacia Community Information Session on February 20 2018 (1 of only 2 such
sessions). These Community Information Sessions occurred some time after lodging both the
initial and amended DA’s. These Community Information Sessions were held 7 and 3 days
respectively before submissions closed. This does not seem to us to be a reasonable time frame
for persons to attend, ask questions, receive information and make an informed submission.

CMCT advised us by email (September 1, 2017) following our request for information that, in
part “Rest assured that community consultations will be made available, once more information
comes to hand.”and “Catholic Cemeteries intends to work with the Wallacia Golf Club Members
to look at options for retaining the club facilities at Wallacia.”

We are at a loss to understand or appreciate why it has taken so long for CMCT to conduct any
Community Information Session around this important proposal (given the above email to us and
the fact that the reports and documents lodged with the initial DA were completed quite some
time ago). Further, there has been no contact with the Wallacia Golf Club Members (the great
majority of which are not local residents) to “look at options”. This is puzzling given the major
impact this proposal would have for all Wallacia Golf Club Members.

The CMCT 2017 Annual Report states (in part) in Performance against Objectives ....”build
relationships amongst .... and Community Groups” and in Our Values .... “we are empathetic
and sensitive to all”

We feel that CMCT'’s actions and behaviour around this project clearly demonstrate they have
not achieved their own 2 performance criteria by a long shot ! and further have demonstrated
they have little or no empathy for the community of Wallacia by their aloof and distant
behaviour. We also feel strongly that CMCT’s secretive actions (to us) viz, obtaining NSW
Government consent for the purchase of the land, meetings with Penrith City Council and most
importantly no meetings with the Community (prior to February 20 2018) or Golf Club Members
at all, clearly question their integrity and honesty.

Point 7. We ask the Panel to consider this point. A 140 year lifespan for the proposed Memorial
Park is a death sentence for the community of Wallacia. 88,000 Burial Plots, finite capacity,
finite numbers, finite purpose. As opposed to — the next 140 years of Wallacia Golf Club. 1000
Members per annum (lose 100, gain 100 each year) means that 140,000 dedicated Members
(most likely playing 2 rounds per week) experience and enjoy the Course and support the local




community over that time (this is a modest estimate given likely population growth and the
Second Airport). Then include local patrons and visitors that would play the Course
(conservatively 50 rounds per week). So all this would see something like 500,000 uses over the
next 140 years versus 88,000 exhausted Burial Plots. If this Application is refused then Wallacia
Golf Club would stand as a 230 year symbol of humanities greatest aspect — generosity and
community.

Conclusion. Given the above Points 1-7 and after lengthy consideration we feel strongly that this
proposal will negatively affect us and the village of Wallacia. We ask the Sydney Western City
Planning Panel Members Mr Justin Doyle (Chair), Mr Bruce McDonald, Ms Nicele Gurran, Clir
Ross Fowler OAM and Mr Glenn McCarthy to refuse this application (Panel Reference 2017
SWTO016DA).

There is an apt quote attributed to John 4:23 “Cometh the Hour, Cometh the Man”.
We wish the Panel well in their deliberations on this application.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on this important proposal. We would be happy to
discuss further if appropriate.




